	[image: image1.png]



	City of
	1900 SW 4th Avenue, Suite 5000

Portland, Oregon 97201

503-823-7308

FAX: 503-823-7250

TTY 503-823-6868

www.portlandonline.com/bds

	
	
	PORTLAND, OREGON
	
	

	
	Bureau of Development Services
	



MEMORANDUM

April 30, 2008

To:

Mayor Tom Potter



Commissioner Sam Adams
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Commissioner Dan Saltzman

From:

Paul L. Scarlett

Bureau of Development Services

Subject:
BDS Fee Changes Planned for July 1, 2008

The Bureau of Development Services (BDS) promotes safety, livability, and economic vitality through efficient and collaborative application of building and development codes.

Customer Service Improvements
In the last couple years, BDS has undertaken significant organizational, cultural and program changes to focus on customer service and system improvements, collaboration and problem-solving with customers, and creating non-traditional programs and services targeted at specific, ever-changing customer needs.  The bureau has been implementing and/or expanding a variety of innovative programs targeting specific customer needs, including:

· Mobile Office Project for inspectors – The bureau continues to test Phase I of this multi-year project with the eventual goal of allowing inspectors to work primarily from their cars, with limited time spent in the office.  The bureau is now moving ahead with plans to use cell phone air cards combined with a web-based server for remote access to BDS’s permit tracking system (TRACS).  If this test phase is successful, the bureau plans to expand use of the mobile office concept, with the goal of improving service and achieving savings for bureau customers.
· Land Use Services - Early assistance appointments have been expanded to include more types of land use reviews, helping customers identify potential problems with their land use reviews earlier in the process.  In addition, the final plat review process will be examined in order to reduce the amount of time required for a final plat review.

· Tree Project - BDS is assessing the effectiveness of its implementation, inspection, and enforcement of the City's current tree regulations.  The bureau will make recommendations for improvements that could include code and process changes or a request for additional funding for tree inspections.
· Permits Online  - In fall 2005 BDS initiated a pilot program to issue trade permits (electrical, plumbing, and mechanical) over the internet, and in FY 2006-07, approximately 16% of all trade permits were issued electronically.  In FY 2008-09, BDS will explore the feasibility of expanding electronic permitting to other permit types.  
· Townhouse/Rowhouse Projects  - A new program was developed to allow developers to overlap the land division and building permit process in order to shorten the time from project conception to sales. 

· Sustainable Development  - BDS is working to be at the forefront of the sustainability movement in Portland and the metro region.  The bureau’s Sustainable Development Program, launched in 2007, has specific goals to accelerate the adoption, development, and implementation of sustainable practices and programs within BDS and to foster coordination on such activities with other City bureaus and regional organizations.

These initiatives are part of ongoing efforts by the bureau to examine the level of service, productivity, efficiency and effectiveness of bureau programs in order to ensure that customers receive the best service the bureau can provide. 

Fee Increases

The bureau develops its budget based on these service levels.  Fees are then set at levels that will provide sufficient resources to support the budget and the desired services. We know these changes affect our customers' work and their willingness to do business in this area.  Our interests are in maintaining current levels of service, and increasing our effectiveness on both our customers' and the community’s behalf.

In 1988-89, the Development Services Operating Fund was established with a policy that construction-related programs in the fund would be full self-supporting.  Since that time, BDS has kept these programs self-supporting by providing efficient, effective services and by periodic, moderate fee increases that allow the bureau to respond to increasing costs and to be innovative and proactive in meeting changing customer needs.  To fund inspections, plan review, permit issuance, land use review, customer assistance and other functions, BDS collects fees under various fee schedules.

BDS is proposing to increase fees for some of its programs starting July 1, 2008.  To reach budgetary goals, meet annual expenses and build and maintain prudent program reserves overall revenue increases are needed in the following program areas: Electrical (5%), Plumbing (5%), Facilities Permit Program (5%), Land Use Services (3.8%), Field Issuance Remodel Program (12%), Neighborhood Inspections (5%), Noise Control (5%), Signs (7.5%), Site Development (7.3%), and Zoning (5%).  Building and mechanical permit fees will not be increased.

The bureau is also proposing a 5% increase in environmental soils fees to the Multnomah County Board of Commissioners.  The bureau provides environmental soils services to the County through an intergovernmental agreement.  The fees are approved and adopted by the County, are not part of the City Code and are not adopted by the Portland City Council.

As part of the FY 2008-09 Mayor’s Proposed Budget, the BDS budget includes revenue from the proposed fee changes.  

Outreach to Customer Groups

BDS has been proactive in keeping customers informed and seeking their input regarding these proposed fee changes. The bureau is publishing information about the proposed fee increases on its website and in the Plans Examiner newsletter, and has met with various customer groups such as the bureau’s Industry Council.  The BDS Development Review Advisory Committee, which is composed of representatives from various industry, neighborhood, and community groups, reviewed the fee changes. They are recommending that the Neighborhood Inspections program (NIT) be fully funded through an increase in General Fund support. The Mayor’s Proposed Budget funds NIT through a transfer of General Fund from the Land Use Services (LUS) Division to NIT.  LUS fee increases equal to CPI are adequate to cover this transfer without reducing service levels. The bureau’s financial plan is designed to reduce Land Use Services program’s reliance on the General Fund and concurrently stabilize funding for the Neighborhood Inspections program.  We are also in conversations with the plumbing industry, which has concerns regarding the proposed ongoing fee increases.  We will be meeting with them again in the next several weeks.

Public Hearings
City Council is scheduled to hold a public hearing on the fee changes on Wednesday, May 7th.  In addition, since BDS provides services to unincorporated Multnomah County within the Portland urban services boundary, the Multnomah County Board of Commissioners will hold a public hearing on the fee changes on Thursday, May 22nd.  If passed, all fees would be effective on July 1, 2008.

If you have questions about the fee increases, please contact me at x37338.
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